NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY,  10 SEPTEMBER  2010 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present: D Buchanan (chairman), A Topliss, F Hill, G Plowman,  J Shorthouse, S Ellis, D Smith.

In attendance: A Parker (clerk), councillors M Ford,  H Wheeler MP and J Bladon and one parishioner.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Nothing was raised.

POLICE, DISTRICT AND COUNTY MATTERS

Nothing was raised.

PART 1 – NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/10 No apologies for absence were received.

2/10 Variation of order of business. No change was made.

3/10 Declarations of interest. None were made.

4/10 Minutes of the two previous meetings were circulated, read and approved as a true record by the chairman.

5/10 To determine if any items should be taken with the public excluded. 

Appointment of new clerk.

7/10 Matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting.

A petition handed to county councillor Martyn Ford concerning traffic dangers at the junction of Main Street and Blacksmiths Lane, Newton Solney, had been drawn to the  attention of the relevant Derbyshire County Council department.   The county council rejected the claims of the petition and would communicate its decision directly to the petitioner.

Councillor Ford reported that substantial opposition had been expressed to plans by  Derbyshire County Council’s scrutiny review panel  to consider the levying of charges from the authority’s rural car parks, including the Willington Marina car park. 

Bus shelter window.  The work had yet to be carried out. 

Derbyshire Police.  A speed trap was to be staged in the village at the beginning of October.

A-board, near junction of Trent Lane and Main Street, Newton Solney. Councillor Ford had reported a complaint to the relevant Derbyshire County Council department but since the board did not block the pavement the PC had no objection. 
Low Carbon Village Project. A letter from South Derbyshire District Council confirming receipt of the parish council’s expression of interest was noted. An information pack was awaited.

25/10 Clerk’s report.  The clerk had nothing to report.
26/10 Chairman’s report.  The chairman had nothing to report.
11/10 Newton Solney Recreation Ground.

A meeting had been held with the trustee, D Falder, and a copy of the title deeds to the recreation ground obtained. The deeds showed that the parish council was the sole owner of the land, and could therefore continue to insure and maintain the land as previously.   A meeting had been held with Frank McArdle (Chief Executive, SDDC) and he advised that the PC could continue as before.   He was also of the opinion that it was not necessary for the PC to register the land although this was a matter for the PC to decide.    The PC discussed the need to register the land and decided not to proceed with registration.
It was agreed to communicate this information to the parish council’s solicitor, Taylor, Simpson and Mosley, and to request that the firm submit its invoice to the parish council.

The appointment of new trustees was a matter for the existing trustee.

27/10 To receive reports from parish councillors. 

Village Hall Committee. Councillor Mrs Topliss gave a report on the most recent meeting.

Environmental Forum. Councillor Mrs Ellis reported that a meeting of the South Derbyshire Environmental Forum had been held in Newton Solney. Cash was available for environmental projects in the village. Councillor Mrs Ellis agreed to prepare a report together with recommendations for the October meeting of the parish council.

Safer Neighbourhoods. Councillor Buchanan reported that the meeting had been well attended. Topics discussed included crime, a new beat officer for the area and PCSOs visiting primary schools.

15/10 Village Project.  There was nothing to report.

28/10 Planning applications and decisions

No applications or decisions were received.
Meeting on legislation affecting South Derbyshire District Council in its dealing with illegal traveller sites. Councillor Hill attended the meeting at the South Derbyshire District Council offices.   A protocol had been produced on what action to take in the event of travellers occupying land.   Heather Wheeler MP said that relevant legislation was expected to be passed in Parliament.
29/10 Sponsorship of parish council installations. There was nothing to report..

17/10 Correspondence

The following correspondence was noted:

1- South Derbyshire District Council – playmobile and climbing wall visit. It was agreed to request uptake statistics from the organiser.
2- South Derbyshire District Council – planning matters – proposed switch to digital distribution. It was agreed to discuss this matter at the October meeting.
Finance

The following accounts for payment were agreed:

     A J Parker, clerk’s fee for July/August , 2010 - £96.00

     A J Parker, clerk’s expenses - £14.84.
Monies received

   None.
30/10 Date and venue of next meeting 

The ordinary parish council meeting for October 2010, will take place on Friday, 8 October  in the committee room of Newton Solney Village Hall.
Part 2 – Exempt items.

New parish clerk. It was agreed to offer the position of parish clerk to Mr Ron Parker for a trial period of six months, beginning in October, under the same terms and conditions as the previous clerk.

There being no further business the chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.55pm.

